Virtual Mentor

American Medical Association Journal of Ethics May 2014, Volume 16, Number 5: 373-379.

MEDICINE AND SOCIETY Who's Responsible for Granny? Carol Levine

On July 30, 1965, when President Lyndon B. Johnson signed the bill that created Medicare, he outlined an ethical vision for the nation's obligations to its older citizens. "No longer will older Americans be denied the healing miracle of modern medicine," he said. "No longer will illness crush and destroy the savings that they have carefully put away over a lifetime so that they might enjoy dignity in their later years. No longer will young families see their own incomes, and their own hopes, eaten away simply because they are carrying out their deep moral obligations to their parents, and their uncles, and their aunts" [1].

That was then. Remember that, in 1965, 19 million Americans 65 years and older were eligible for Medicare [2]. Life expectancy for men was only 66.8 years and, for women, 73.7 years [3].

This is now. Almost 44 million people are 65 and older. [4]. Women who reach the age of 65 now have a life expectancy of 20.4 more years; for men, it's 17.8 more [5]. That's a boon to the healthy and well-off, but a challenge for those who are sick and poor.

And we are just at the beginning of this huge demographic shift. The US Census Bureau estimates that by 2030 nearly 20 percent of the population—72 million people—will be 65 and older. By 2034 all the baby boomers—people born between 1946 and 1964—will be 74 years old or older. By 2040 there will be almost 80 million people over 65, twice as many as there were in 2011. And the number of "oldest old"—people 85 or older—is projected to increase from 5.7 million in 2011 to 14.1 million in 2040 [6].

Other major changes have occurred since the 1960s. Women, the traditional caregivers for older people, have entered the workforce in record numbers. Families are smaller [7, 8], which means fewer people available to provide and pay for care. Chronic illnesses have replaced acute illness and trauma as the leading indicators of morbidity and mortality [9]. Hospital stays are short and mostly managed by hospitalists, not family physicians. Technology of all kinds has changed medical practice and has made private homes extensions of hospital care. Hospice and palliative care, unknown in America in earlier times, are widely available, though still underutilized. And, as everyone knows, the costs of medical care have increased rapidly. It is hard to think of the medical enterprise today without calculating its

financial winners and losers. Among the losers is long-term care, which is low-tech and low-reimbursement.

What do these far-reaching demographic, cultural, and economic shifts mean for older people, families, and society? President Johnson's description of older people as deserving the nation's gratitude and support may seem idealistic, even naïve, today. This was after all the 1960s, when hope and optimism were widespread and government programs to alleviate poverty and end discrimination had public support, even though it took years to get Medicare through Congress. Today most descriptions of the aging population use ominous terms—the "silver tsunami" or an "elderquake" [10, 11]. Older people are sometimes seen as an insatiable drain on limited resources, which in the richest country in the world are limited mainly by public willingness to pay. Despite the protestations that elderly people are consuming resources unfairly, a recent review of the health care system found that demand for services among the aging population is not the primary reason for the increase in health care costs since 1980. Since 2000, higher prices (especially for hospital stays, professional services, and administrative costs) accounted for 91 percent of the cost increases [12].

The past of course should not be seen through a soft-focus lens. Racial discrimination, sexism, and physician paternalism that would today be considered unacceptable were common in medical practice. Still, it is appropriate to ask: Should compassion and inclusiveness be abandoned? Has our culture become so enraptured by youth and wealth that we see their opposites only as undesirable burdens?

Caring for an Older Population: Still Largely a Family Responsibility

One factor has remained constant over the years: most family members continue to feel a moral obligation to care for their parents, aunts, uncles, grandparents, siblings, friends, and others to whom they have a deep commitment. Medicare was enacted after a long political struggle partly on the basis that it would help not only older people but also their families by removing the financial burden of medical care. The reality, however, is that individuals and families still suffer under the financial weight of medical bills and the costs of unreimbursed care. While Medicare pays most of the bills for hospital stays and physician visits, as well as limited home care and rehabilitation services, it does not pay for long-term care in a nursing home or long-term services and supports in the community. Medicaid pays for long-term care, which is frequently what older people need most, but there are stringent income and asset eligibility criteria. This is a "safety net," to be sure, but only for some, and it comes with strings attached.

Most older people do not live in nursing homes or in assisted living facilities but in their own or their family members' homes, where overwhelmingly they want to be [13]. Occupancy of nursing homes has declined in recent years. About 1.4 million people—around 4 percent of the over-65 population—lived in the nation's 15,465 nursing homes in 2011. Not many new nursing homes are being built and many existing facilities are shifting toward smaller, homelike settings [14]. And although

there was a boom in assisted living facilities in the 1990s [15], growth has slowed because the volatile housing market has made it difficult for some older people to sell their homes to pay the entry fees [16].

Nursing homes have increasingly focused on short-term rehabilitation services, paid for by Medicare and private insurance, rather than long-stay residents, paid for largely by Medicaid [17]. And states have tried to replace expensive nursing home care with home- and community-based services [14], resulting in a patchwork of programs and services, many with long waiting lists. Coordinating these services is a major challenge, and one that is often left to family caregivers.

Unpaid family caregivers provide an estimated 80 to 90 percent of long-term care outside of nursing homes or medical facilities [18]. And they do so while they maintain full- or part-time jobs; care for other members of their families; and pay out-of-pocket for the many deductibles, copays, and items that insurance does not cover. Family caregivers provide an estimated \$375 billion worth of care each year, but, because it is unpaid care, it is largely ignored in economic calculations of the health care enterprise [19].

Just as significantly, family caregivers have become unpaid and untrained lay nurses, routinely providing complex care such as medication management, infusions, and injections; wound care; monitoring of medical equipment; and other tasks. An AARP Public Policy Institute/United Hospital Fund national survey of family caregivers found that nearly half (46 percent) were performing one or more of these tasks, in addition to the more traditional help with activities of daily living (ADLs), such as bathing and dressing, and instrumental activities of daily living (IADLs), such as shopping and transportation. And fully 61 percent said that they learned on their own how to do these demanding tasks. Most do not have paid help from nurses or home health aides. They are, as the title of the report suggests, "home alone" [20].

What Kind of Care Do Older People Need?

www.virtualmentor.org

The "healing miracle of modern medicine," cited in President Johnson's statement, was even then an aspiration rather than a reality. Certainly there have been enormous advances in diagnosis and treatment, especially of infectious diseases and trauma, which at least in part have contributed to increased longevity. Public health measures such as immunization have made survival to adulthood more common. But most people who reach advanced ages suffer from progressive chronic illnesses and frailty, accompanied by loss of physical and cognitive function. One-third of the people who live past the age of 85 will have Alzheimer disease [21]. These conditions are not amenable to technological wizardry.

Joanne Lynn, a geriatrician and palliative care advocate, assesses the current situation in this way:

Although the elderly person would usually prefer comfort, function, meaningfulness, and living at home, the current "care system"

provides disjointed specialty services, ignores the challenges of living with disabilities, tolerates routine errors in medications and transitions, disdains individual preferences, and provides little support for paid or volunteer caregivers [22].

Among her recommended solutions are recognizing that "frail elderly people have different priorities and needs than they had earlier in life, and their care system must reflect these priorities" [22]. This is simply a restatement of the principle of respect for patient autonomy, which should underlie all health care decision making. Some people want "everything" to be done, while others opt, if given full information, for pain and symptom control and a focus on quality of life—in other words, palliative care. But in the push (sometimes from families, sometimes from professionals themselves) to do something, the chances of meaningful benefit and serious risks are put aside. What, for example, is the benefit to an 85-year-old man with advanced dementia of an aggressive dialysis regimen [23]?

Lynn emphasizes, as do other commentators, that "the service delivery system should encompass health care and LTSS [long-term services and supports] as equal partners" [24]. This was a key recommendation of the federal Long-Term Care Commission [25]. But it is hard to change longstanding beliefs and practices to create a seamless continuum of care, so often glibly described but infrequently instituted.

Conflicting American Values

American society is a mass of contradictions; when a natural or manmade disaster occurs, at home or abroad, Americans give generously in time and money to help those who have been affected. Volunteers support many important community services. Yet proposals to spend taxpayer money on services to help people who are poor, hungry, homeless, or just frail and elderly are resisted vigorously. Americans value self-sufficiency and mainly see the meeting of needs as a personal responsibility, not a collective one.

Despite a frequently negative view of older people, let any politician or commentator suggest that doctors should discuss end-of-life choices with their elderly patients, and there will be an outcry against so-called "death panels" bent on "killing Granny" [26-28]. Yet proposals for more services for Granny and her family caregivers are voted down because "Granny should have saved her pennies for long-term care" or "Taking care of Granny is the family's responsibility."

Ethical Responsibilities

If we are a truly democratic and humane society, we are all responsible for all Grannies—mine, yours, and everyone else's. Individuals should be given affordable options to plan and save for their future care needs without becoming impoverished; families should be trained and supported in their willingness to provide care but not coerced to take on that role; professionals should recognize the individuality and preferences of their older patients and not be pressured to base decisions on the

financial interests of their institutions. Finally, responsibility for shouldering the cost of care should be shared between private and public sources.

From an ethical perspective, family caregivers who accept these responsibilities, most of whom do so without any semblance of informed consent, should not be expected by health care professionals and policymakers to manage on their own. Health care professionals have responsibilities to train and support family caregivers and to recognize both their strengths and limitations. They also have obligations to their colleagues during transitions—for example, from the hospital to home care—to provide appropriate information about the patient and family caregiver to the next set of clinicians.

There are also social responsibilities to ensure appropriate housing, transportation, nutrition, places for social activities, and all the other aspects that make a community "friendly" to children, the elderly, people with disabilities, and so on.

The Affordable Care Act, with all its problems and limitations, took up the fundamental problem of access to health care. But we need to do more. Our health care and long-term care systems need to be integrated and updated in a way that both recognizes the vision of Medicare at its inception and the real world we live in today. This is as much an ethical imperative as the passage of Medicare was in 1965.

References

- 1. Johnson LB. Remarks in New York City before the 50th anniversary convention of the Amalgamated Clothing Workers [transcript]. May 9, 1964. http://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Agency-Information/History/Downloads/ CMSPresidentsSpeeches.pdf. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 2. Kliff S. When Medicare launched, nobody had any clue whether it would work. Washington Post. May 17, 2013. http://www.washingtonpost.com/ blogs/wonkblog/wp/2013/05/17/when-medicare-launched-nobody-had-anyclue-whether-it-would-work/. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 3. National Bipartisan Commission on the Future of Medicare. Increasing the Medicare eligibility age. http://medicare.commission.gov/medicare/ eligib.htm. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 4. Administration on Aging. Data-at-a-glance: state level population estimates. http://www.agid.acl.gov/DataGlance/Pop_State/. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 5. Administration on Aging. A profile of older Americans: 2012. http://www.aoa.gov/AoARoot/Aging_Statistics/Profile/2012/3.aspx. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 6. Vincent GK, Velikoff VA. The next four decades: the older population in the United States: 2010 to 2050: population estimates and projections. US Census Bureau. https://www.census.gov/prod/2010pubs/p25-1138.pdf. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 7. Vespa J, Lewis JM, Kreider RM. America's families and living arrangements: 2012--population characteristics. http://www.census.gov/prod/ 2013pubs/p20-570.pdf. Accessed March 25, 2014.

- 8. Redfoot D, Feinberg L, Houser A. The aging of the baby boom and the growing care gap: a look at future declines in the availability of family caregivers. AARP. http://www.aarp.org/home-family/caregiving/info-08-2013/the-aging-of-the-baby-boom-and-the-growing-care-gap-AARP-ppiltc.html. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 9. Sahyoun NR, Lentzner H, Hoyert D, Robinson KN. Trends in causes of death among the elderly. *Aging Trends*. 2001;(1):1-10.
- 10. Glicksman E. Preparing for the "silver tsunami": APA's input shaped behavioral health recommendations for the national plan for Alzheimer's disease. *Monitor on Psychology*. 2012;43(9):2. https://www.apa.org/monitor/2012/10/tsunami.aspx. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 11. Thomas W. Elderquake—8.5 and waiting in the weeds. *Senior Living Magazine*. March 2011. http://www.seniorlivingmag.com/articles/elderquake. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 12. Moses H III, Mathseon DH, Dorsey R, George BP, Sadoff D, Yoshimura S. The anatomy of health care in the United States. *JAMA*. 2013;310(18):1947-1963. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/article.aspx?articleid=1769890. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 13. Farber N, Shinkle D, Lynott J, Fox-Grage W, Harrel R. Aging in place: a state survey of livability policies and practices. AARP Public Policy Institute; 2011. http://assets.aarp.org/rgcenter/ppi/liv-com/ib190.pdf. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 14. Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the uninsured. overview of Nursing Facility Capacity, Financing, and Ownership in the United States in 2011. http://kff.org/medicaid/fact-sheet/overview-of-nursing-facility-capacity-financing-and-ownership-in-the-united-states-in-2011/. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 15. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. Assisted living defined: environmental scan of instruments to inform consumer choice. In: *Environmental Scan of Instruments to Inform Consumer Choice in Assisted Living Facilities*. Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2006. http://www.ahrq.gov/professionals/systems/long-term-care/resources/facilities/ltcscan/ltc3.html. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 16. Stevenson DG, Grabowski DC. Sizing up the market for assisted living. *Health Aff.* 2010;29(1):35-43. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/29/1/35.full. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 17. Francis T. To be old, frail and evicted: patients at risk. *Wall Street Journal*. August 7, 2008. http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB1218067026989186 93. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 18. The SCAN Foundation. Fact sheet: who provides long-term care in the U.S.? http://www.thescanfoundation.org/sites/thescanfoundation.org/files/us_who_provides_ltc_us_oct_2012_fs.pdf. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 19. Feinberg L, Reinhard SC, Houser A, Choula R. Valuing the invaluable: 2011 update: the growing costs and contributions of family caregiving. AARP Public Policy Institute. http://www.aarp.org/relationships/caregiving/info-07-2011/valuing-the-invaluable.html. Accessed March 25, 2014.

- 20. Reinhard SC, Levine C, Samis S. Home Alone: Family Caregivers Providing Complex Chronic Care. United Hospital Fund; 2012. http://www.uhfnyc. org/publications/880853. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 21. Alzheimer's Association. 2013 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. Alzheimer & Dement. 2013:9(2):208-245. http://www.alz.org/downloads/ facts_figures_2013.pdf. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 22. Lynn J. Reliable and sustainable comprehensive care for frail elderly people. *JAMA*. 2013;310(18):1935-1936. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/article.aspx? articleid=1769897. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 23. Thorsteinsdottir B, Swetz KM, Tilburt JC. Dialysis in the frail elderly—a current ethical problem, an impending ethical crisis. J Gen Intern Med. 28(11):1511-1516. http://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs11606-013-2494-1. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 24. Lynn, 1936.
- 25. Commission on Long-Term Care. Report to the Congress; 2013. http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/GPO-LTCCOMMISSION/pdf/GPO-LTCCOMMISSION.pdf. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 26. Weisberg, J. Why the GOP is gunning for grandma. Newsweek. August 28, 2009. http://www.newsweek.com/why-gop-gunning-grandma-78871?from=rss. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 27. Stein S. Grassley endorses "death panel" rumor: "you have every right to fear." *Huffington Post*. September 12, 2009. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/ 2009/08/12/grassley-endorses-death-p n 257677.html. Accessed March 25, 2014.
- 28. McCain Nelson C. Health law puts Obama legacy on the line. Wall Street Journal. September 26, 2013. http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001 424052702304795804579097693169139248. Accessed March 25, 2014.

Carol Levine directs the Families and Health Care Project at the United Hospital Fund in New York City. She is a fellow of The Hastings Center and former editor of the *Hastings Center Report*.

Related in VM

Against a Duty to Die, May 2014

Should Age Be a Basis for the Rationing of Health Care? May 2014

Medical Care for the Elderly: Should Limits Be Set? June 2008

Beyond Charity—Social Justice and Health Care, August 2011

The viewpoints expressed on this site are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2014 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.